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John D. George, Sr. Elementary School

5647 E. Main St., P.O. Box 108

Verona, NY 13478

Tel: (315) 829-2520 x2001
Fax: (315) 361-5895

District website: www.vvsschools.org
Dear Families,
Welcome to J.D. George Elementary and the new school year. On behalf of the entire school staff, I extend a warm and heartfelt welcome to each and every one of you. As the elementary school principal, it is my honor to be a part of this wonderful educational journey with you. 

Our school is a place where our staff is truly vested in children. The students’ success is our success. We strive to foster in children a love of learning, a desire to be creative and curious and we look to guide them to become caring and independent learners. As we partner with you this year, we look forward to many conversations and the work we will do as a team.
This Family Handbook is provided to you as a reference to help you understand how the school operates. It is filled with information that you will need to know so that we can work together and have procedures in place to help all children. Our school has approximately 450 students including our BOCES program. We have more than 75 adults who work in our building on a regular basis. The handbook is designed to answer most of your questions about procedures and provide information about what is happening at school. If something is unclear in this handbook, please call the main office or stop by so that we may assist you. We very much value our partnership between the school and home. Together we can provide a terrific learning environment for your children. 

Please take some time to read or review the contents of this handbook as a family. Understanding, agreeing with and practicing the information in this Family Handbook will help build a strong school where children, both primary and middle level students can be safe and feel emotionally safe to take risks and get the most out of their learning experiences. Please help support our staff throughout the year as we teach and then reinforce the expectations of JD George Elementary School with all children.   

We look forward to our work together this year.
Sincerely,

Gary Bissaillon, Principal

General

Information

Vernon-Verona-Sherrill Administration
Vernon-Verona-Sherrill Board of Education

J.D. George Staff & Faculty

BOCES Staff & Faculty

Vernon-Verona-Sherrill Philosophy Statement
Golden Rules
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Vernon-Verona-Sherrill Administration Office

Superintendent of Schools
  Mrs. Martha Group

Asst. Superintendent for finance and Operations… Mr. Mark Wixson
Asst. Supt. for Curriculum, Instruction and Assessment…. Mr. Christopher Brewer
Director of Pupil Services and Personnel Development… Mrs. Erin Scheemaker
Director of Student Programs and Communications… Mrs. Sondra Whalen


…………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….

Vernon-Verona-Sherrill Board of Education
Mr. Steve Adams

Mr. Steve Adamkowski

Mrs. Jenna Boice

Mr. Matthew Cole

Mr. Mark Kinne

Ms. Julie McMullen

Mr. Thomas Moats

Miss Samantha Netzband – Vice-President

Ms. Ann Pangburn – President
J.D. GEORGE ELEMENTARY STAFF
Principal


Mr. Gary Bissaillon

Secretary


Mrs. Jacqui Cole

Clerk



Mrs. Jessica Yerdon
Nurse



Mrs. Jennifer Baker


Head Custodian

Mr. Wayne Zimmerman

Cleaners


Ms. Amy Erlenback, Ms. Makenzie Sirles, Ms. Michelle Sirles, 

Teacher Aides
Mrs. Alexandra Borden, Ms. Kelli Bump, Mrs. Jennifer Burnett, Mrs. Kaycie Dodge, Mrs. Alyssa Durkee, Mrs. Kendra Foote, Mrs. Heather Glover, Miss Madison Green, Mrs. Nicole Gudyka, Ms. Vicki Kiehn, Mrs. Amy Lince, Mrs. Kayla Pitcher, Ms. Karen Simons, Mrs. Kelly Surprenant, Ms. Carolyn Yager, Mrs. Jessica Yerdon, Mrs. Wendy Yousey, Ms. Baylee Witter
Monitors
Mrs. Christine Barry, Mrs. Amanda Jordan, Mrs. Rachele Kolo, Mrs. Gail Mumford, Mrs. Joyce Williamson
Cook Manager


Mrs. Michelle Oakes
Food Service
Mrs. Cindy Kirk, Mrs. Joanne Montrose 

J.D. GEORGE ELEMENTARY FACULTY 

Pre-Kindergarten

Miss Bailey Relf, Mrs. Morgan Wasicki

Kindergarten
Mrs. Christina Amodie, Mrs. Arika Sager, Mr. Dave Vassenelli                     
   

First Grade
Ms. Kimberly Bennati, Miss Jenna Indolfi, Mrs. Patricia Oshins
Second Grade
Mrs. Jennifer Deyo, Mrs. Eileen Haskell, Mrs. Holly Mumford
Third Grade


Mrs. Clarissa Siedsma, Miss Monica Taylor
Fourth Grade                       Mr. Matthew Bonville, Mrs.  Kristin Carney, Mr. Matthew DePaul
Fifth Grade


Mrs. Stacy Blodgett, Mrs. Anna Carnevale, Mrs. Hope Dalzell

Sixth Grade
Mrs. Dollie Kaido, Mrs. Patricia Mack, Mrs. Renee Todora

Reading
Mrs. Amanda Duffy, Mrs. Andrea Jones, Ms. Alyssa Losowski, Mr. Todd            Towns
Math



Mrs. Eileen Bleaking, Miss Bailey Relf
Media Center


Mrs. Kaylyn Rose

Physical Education

Mrs. Carly Piccola-Cooper, Mr. Kevin Zito

Art



Miss Hannah Reeg
Music
Mrs. Annie DeSalvatore, Mr. Dominick DeSalvatore, Mrs. Megan Russell 
Special Education
Mrs. Connie Byrne, Mrs. Danielle Mineo- Kucerak, Mrs. Tara Kellen, Mrs. Rachel Pace, Mrs. Jennifer Rossi

Speech Therapy 
Mrs. Pamela Donnelly, Mrs. Linda Capri-Quinn, Mrs. Colleen Smith 

Social Worker/Career
Mrs. Maria McGurk-Tschaar, Ms. Emily Monohan, Mrs. Elissa Widomski 

   Exploration & Citizenship   

School Psychologist

Mrs. Jessica Casamento              

Physical Therapy

Mrs. Megan Adey                          

Occupational Therapy          Mrs. Jennifer Blanchard

BOCES STAFF

Director of Special Programs


Dr. Amanda Hopkins
Principal



                      Mr. William Mecum
Secretary





Mrs. Kelly Lyon
Nurse






Mrs. Sue Gould 
FACULTY
Special Education Teacher



Ms. Bethany Boyson
Special Education Teacher



Ms. Dionne Carpenter 

Special Education Teacher
                          Mrs. Karen Kloss                               

Special Education Teacher



Miss Jamie Mazur
Special Education Teacher



Mrs. Arica Nelson
Special Education Teacher



Mrs. Kristina Staring

Physical Education 




Mrs. Rebecca Davis                                             

Social Worker




Mrs. Stacy Butcher




Physical Therapy

Mrs. Bettina DiMaggio, Mrs. Andrea Waters
Speech Therapy




Ms. Rebecca Smith, Mrs. Lindsay Wilson

Occupational Therapy 
Ms. Brandi Masker, Ms. Emily Rossi
V.V.S. Philosophy Statement

"To provide an environment where students, through practice and example, consistently exhibit self-discipline, self-respect, and respect for others."
· V.V.S. STUDENTS PRACTICE SELF DISCIPLINE!

· V.V.S. STUDENTS RESPECT TEACHERS, STAFF AND PEERS!
· V.V.S. STUDENTS HAVE RESPECT FOR PROPERTY!

· V.V.S. STUDENTS ARE COURTEOUS!

· V.V.S. STUDENTS ARE AWARE OF THEIR APPEARANCE!

· V.V.S. STUDENTS ARE RESPONSIBLE!

· V.V.S. STUDENTS POSSESS GOOD CHARACTER!

· V.V.S. STUDENTS ARE ALERT TO SAFETY PROCEDURES ON BUSES AND IN THE SCHOOL BUILDING!
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ASBESTOS PLAN

The Vernon-Verona-Sherrill Central School District maintains a current asbestos management plan.  This plan is available for review during regular school hours.  The district notifies parents, teachers and employee organizations of any current or planned asbestos inspections, response actions and post-response actions.

Inquiries regarding any of these policies are to be directed to the district records officer, Mr. Mark Wixson, Assistant Superintendent for Finance at PO Box 128, Verona, NY 13478; 315-829-2520 ext. 7201. 

ATTENDANCE

Regular attendance is a life-long habit and an individual responsibility that is necessary for success. Good attendance directly influences a person’s progress on the job and in the classroom. The Vernon-Verona-Sherrill Central School District believes that good attendance is an essential part of a successful educational program which prepares students for their adult lives.

Good attendance is important in helping your child learn. On the first day of absence, please call our School Nurse. Upon returning, a written excuse stating the reason for being absent and the date of the absence(s) must accompany his/her return. Children who have been absent for a prolonged period should report to the school nurse upon their return.  

The Vernon-Verona-Sherrill School District continually strives to improve all-around school attendance. Full parental cooperation is sought and always appreciated. Whenever possible, parents are encouraged to schedule family trips, doctor/dental appointments, and vacations during non-attendance days/periods or after school hours.
*See Board of Education Policy #7014 
BEHAVIOR

STUDENT CODE OF CONDUCT

The Vernon-Verona-Sherrill School District staff and faculty have high expectations for student behavior.  Each student will be expected to be respectful and responsible.  

STUDENTS will treat all school personnel, visitors, and their peers with courtesy and respect.

STUDENTS will respect all school and personal property.

STUDENTS will be on time and prepared.

STUDENTS will use appropriate school language.

STUDENTS will wear appropriate school clothing.

STUDENTS will keep their hands, feet and objects to themselves.
These expectations extend to all school property and off campus activities including school buses, cafeterias, assemblies, athletic events, field trips, etc.

EXAMPLES of consequences for inappropriate behaviors:

· Verbal warning/counseled warning

· Loss of privileges

· Parent contact





· Principal’s hearing


· Restricted lunch




· After-school detention

· In-school suspension

· Out-of-school suspension

· Work detail

· Superintendent’s hearing

The District Code of Conduct reinforces our Vernon-Verona-Sherrill School District Board of Education goal to continue to focus on a safe environment for our students, staff and community.

*See Board of Education Policy #1026

EXPECTATIONS FOR STUDENT BEHAVIOR

Our VVS schools are interested in providing a program of excellence within a school structure which incorporates into its programs responsible, fair discipline for all students. Emphasis is placed on the maintenance of orderly behavior through a student code of conduct which we believe is reasonable and necessary for an atmosphere conducive to learning for all.

We share a common goal: To teach children responsibility and respect, rather than blind obedience to authority. We ask parents to be supportive of the school code of conduct. There are not rules to cover every possible situation that can occur in our school buildings. Even if there were, too many rules creates a negative, punitive school culture that focuses on obedience rather than on responsibility.

Our code of conduct defines the operating principles of the entire school community: how members of our school family are expected to interact with one another. This code of conduct has been developed through a process of collaboration among administrators, staff, students and parents. If a question arises about our expectations of student behavior, do not hesitate to contact your child’s teacher or the principal for clarification. We attempt to keep the lines of communication open among teachers, principal and parents at all times.

Positive reinforcement through verbal praise, certificates and incentives is given to students for their success and achievement in expected classroom and school behaviors.

BICYCLES/SCOOTERS

Pupils in grades 4-6 may ride bicycles/scooters to school providing they fill out a Bicycle/Scooter Permit Form available in the Office.  This form needs to be signed by a parent.  Since this is a privilege, permission of the classroom teacher and principal is also necessary. Bikes and scooters should be parked at the designated place.  Bike helmets must be worn by all students riding bikes to and from school.  No students in grades Pre K-3 will be permitted to ride their bike/scooter to school.                                                                               
BUSING
RULES FOR RIDING

Rules for Students While Riding a Bus


1.
The driver has responsibility for all students while entering, riding or leaving the bus.  Students are expected to behave, follow the driver's directions and not distract the driver.  The following activities are prohibited:



a.
Fighting



b.
Using profanity



c.
Changing seat while the bus is in motion



d.
Damaging the bus seats (writing on, puncturing or cutting the seats, etc.)



e.
Placing any part of the body outside the bus



f.
Eating on the bus without special permission



g.
Possessing, using or being under the influence of any performance altering substance (drugs, alcohol, tobacco, etc.)

h. Possessing and/or using any type of weapon

i. Littering and/or throwing objects

j. Yelling or distracting the bus driver


2.
An object that can be placed on the lap of the student and does not protrude into the aisle is permitted on the bus.  Live animals, glass containers and large objects (tuba, cello, skis, etc.) are prohibited.


3.
Changing from one bus to another bus is prohibited unless the principal grants an exception.  Parents or guardians may request in writing, to the principal, that a student be picked up or dropped off at another location within that school's attendance zone.  In the interest of safety, this type of request may be approved.  Requests for students to ride another bus to a party, lessons, meeting, sleep-over, etc., will generally not be granted. 



The District's responsibility is to safely transport students to and from one location for educationally related activities.
            4.
When approaching or departing the bus, all students that have to cross the road to or from their 


home, must exercise extreme caution.  Cross at least ten feet in front of the bus in full view of the 


driver (you should be able to see the driver's face).  Wait for the driver to signal before crossing.  


Never retrieve dropped objects or return into the path of traffic.


            5.
Parents requesting to pick up students off the bus while the bus is en route, is prohibited due to   safety concerns.

Disciplinary Measures

Students that violate the bus rules will be reported to the Transportation Supervisor. A Student Discipline Report Form will be completed and the supervisor will inform the appropriate building principal.
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Disciplinary action will be determined by the principal dependent upon the circumstances.  Actions may include one or more of the following:


·
Assigned seat


·
Loss of a privilege


·
Detention


·
Parent notification (conference)


·
In-school suspension


·
Loss of bus riding privilege


·
Out-of-school suspension

*See Board of Education Policy #7050.2

LATE BUSES
Late buses for a variety of after school activities are available Monday through Thursday at 4:10 P.M. Prior permission to ride a late bus must be given by the parent before a child will be allowed to stay after school. After-school activities include intramurals, extra classroom help and special classroom activities such as play practice, etc. On occasion, the principal or a teacher may request that a student stay after school for disciplinary reasons. Parents will be notified if after-school detention is requested. Students staying after school for any reason will be under teacher/staff supervision at all times until they get on a bus.

PICK-UP/DROP OFF

If there is a need to change a student’s pick-up/drop-off bus or location, parents must send a note to the office indicating:

· Student’s Name

· Complete Address of Pick-Up/Drop-off location

· Name of person at Pick-Up/Drop-off location

· Telephone number of Pick-Up/Drop-off person

· Telephone number where parent may be reached

· Day(s) the change in bus transportation is needed
COMPUTERS

In recent years the district has expanded the capacity and access to computers allowing for 1:1 devices for students. All students will have access to computers, calculators, spell checkers as well as information networks and other technology to support learning. In addition to the individual devices in the classroom students in grades 3-6 will attend a computer science and digital writing class in each 6-day schedule. Students are taught how to use the technology available so that the hardware may be used as tools for learning.
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Students are expected to comply with the VVS Acceptable Use Policy (A.U.P.) which has established a clear set of guidelines for all computer users.  

*See Board of Education Policies #5050/5051.
DRESS CODE

Please assist your child in choosing and wearing clothing that is appropriate for our school/work setting.  We have used the New York State Commissioner of Education’s recommendations.  

 For Fall and Spring:  
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Students may NOT wear:


*Tank tops




* Cropped shirts with an open midriff


*Half shirts




* Shirts showing provocative or vulgar statements


*Halter tops




* Clothing that is too tight 


*Tube tops




* Short shorts

Students who come to school dressed inappropriately will be asked to change or will call home for you to bring a change of clothing. We appreciate all of your help in assisting your children to select clothing to make them comfortable during the warm weather, while at the same time helping them to understand what is appropriate for school-the workplace of all of our students.
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ELECTRONIC EQUIPMENT

Electronic equipment is encouraged to be used when tied into the educational purposes that line up with classroom and school goals. Portable music players (ex: portable CD players, MP3 players, and Ipods), cell phones, video games, and other electronic equipment may not be used by students during the instructional school day for other purposes as their use may interfere with the learning process.  

If students do bring these items on the bus, they must be used quietly so as to not cause a distraction to the driver. If items are lost/damaged, that is the student’s responsibility. 
FIELD TRIPS

Student field trips are off-campus experiences that extend and enhance classroom and after-school activities. Teachers and principals are charged with the responsibility of determining curricular and extra-curricular experiences that are advantageous and meaningful. All school field trips, athletic team trips and off-campus activities require the approval of the Superintendent of Schools and parent permission slips.

In district field trip travel does not require parent permission slips. However, parents will be notified in advance.

FOOD SERVICE

CAFETERIA COURTESY & SAFETY RULES

Students are expected to behave in the cafeteria as they would in any formal dining situation.  Lunchtime is an opportunity for students to socialize in a courteous and mannerly fashion.  
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When in the cafeteria, students will be expected to:

* Follow directions of the lunch monitors and kitchen staff

* Take the lunch choice that was chosen during lunch count time

* Walk quietly to and from the cafeteria

* Visit quietly with people closest to them

* Keep their area clean

* Return trays to the tray area

* Walk at all times

* Keep hands and feet, food to yourself

* Pick up anything dropped on the floor and report any spills to the lunch monitors

* Keep all food in the cafeteria

* Wait patiently in line
Students should never throw objects, fight, use profanity, push, shove or become excessively boisterous or threaten others.
OPTIONS & PRICING
Nutritious breakfasts and lunches are served in our cafeteria daily.  A lunch menu is sent home monthly in our school newsletter.  Our students eat in the Multipurpose Room.

Breakfast is served every morning at a cost of $1.00.  Student lunches cost $2.00.  Ice cream, snacks and fresh fruit are also available for purchase and students may bring part or all of their lunch from home.  Please remember to include utensils in your child’s lunch bag/box, if needed.  Students who wish to bring soda are asked NOT to bring glass bottles.



HEALTH INFORMAION
ILLNESS AND ATTENDANCE GUIDELINES

Please keep your child home if s/he has a temperature of 100 degrees or greater.  Children with severe symptoms from stomach virus, chest congestion, colds, and/or having a high fever should have one good day at home before returning to school.  If your child is taking an antibiotic for any contagious disease, s/he may return to school after 24 hours of antibiotic treatment.

Please remember to contact the school nurse when your child is absent.  This is important for the health and safety of all students.  A written excuse is required for all student absences.

MEDICATIONS

The Bureau of School Health Services of the State Health Department specifies guidelines for the administration of medication in school. The school nurse may only dispense prescribed and over-the-counter medication with written permission from parent and physician. Medicine must be in original containers. All medicine must be kept in the Health Office and given out by the nurse.  Parents should bring medications to the nurse in the pharmacy-labeled and dated container. Controlled substances and glass containers are not permitted on the bus. Medications prescribed for three times a day may be given before school, after school, and at bedtime. This dosage schedule eliminates the need to send medicines to school.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATIONS

The State Education Department requires a physical examination of children when they 

.
enter grades Pre K, K, 2, 4, 7, & 10

.
participate in interscholastic sports

.
need working papers

.
are referred by/to the Committee on Special Education

The district will provide physicals if necessary.

*See Board of Education Policy #7043

HOMEWORK

PURPOSE

The district recognizes, and research shows, that homework is one of many instructional tools that can support student learning. 
Homework is work the student is able to complete on his/her own outside of the classroom. It may include: 


· practice, reinforcement, and review; 

· preparing for new learning; 

· assessing student progress toward achieving proficiency;
· communicating about curriculum and instruction between those at home and those at school for Pre K -12 students. 

The purpose of homework is to support student learning toward New York State and District Curriculum Standards, therefore, no student shall have his/her grade reduced based on homework. 

*See Board of Education Policies #8070/8070.1 

pROCEDURE
Homework assignments are aligned with the student’s instructional level and require the use of instructional strategies used during classroom instruction.

Class work may be assigned as homework for the purposes of practice, reinforcement and review; preparing for new learning; or evaluating student progress toward proficiency only when the teacher is certain that students are able to complete the assignment independently. Teachers shall provide students with timely and specific positive feedback on homework using a variety of assessment methods.

*See Board of Education Policy #8070 

LEAVING THE SCHOOL BUILDING

Students must report to the Nurse or Principal for permission to leave the building. The Nurse or Principal will contact the Parent for permission. Due to obvious health and safety issues, students are not allowed to call to be released or picked up from school; the Nurse or Principal must be the one to contact the Parent. Failure to follow this procedure will result in disciplinary consequences.

A student who must leave the school because of illness must report to the Nurse or to the Principal. Students must not leave school without such permission. If a student must be excused for part of the school day, he/she must present a written request at the Office upon arrival at school. The request should specify name, date, time to be excused, destination and reason for leaving, means of transportation from school and telephone number by which the above information may be confirmed (parent, doctor, dentist, etc.). Please make appointments, if possible, on school holidays or after school hours.

Because of school’s legal responsibility for the welfare of students, we cannot honor requests for students to leave school to run errands during school hours. Leaving school without prior permission from the Nurse or Principal is considered TRUANCY and warrants disciplinary consequences. A parent/guardian/legal representative of the student must sign the student out in the main office area. When the student returns to school during school hours, the parent/guardian/legal representative must sign the student in at the main office. In every building of the District, parents or guardians should write a note or call the school if the parent/guardian/legal representative needs a student released during the school day.

MANDATED REPORTING
A mandated reporter is required by law to report to the New York State Child Abuse Hotline whenever there is reasonable cause to suspect that a child, under the age of 18, is being abused, neglected or maltreated. Mandated reporters include physicians, nurses, lawyers, law enforcement officials, childcare providers and school personnel. It is not the responsibility of the reporter to investigate the legitimacy of a reported incident or situation.

Accepted reports are then investigated by the county Department of Social Services. As part of the investigation process, Child Protective Caseworkers interview the parties involved. The law allows for children to be interviewed in school, by a Child Protective Caseworker, without parental notification. School personnel such as social worker, principal, nurse, guidance counselor, are present at such interviews. In addition, parents and/or guardians should expect to be contacted by Child Protective Services in a timely manner.

Any individual can make a report of suspected abuse, neglect or maltreatment to the New York State Child Abuse Hotline. Child Protective Services is obligated to keep the source of the report confidential.

NY State Child Abuse Hotline:  1-800-342-3720
For local information:  Secretary, Oneida County Commissioner of Social Services: 798-5559
PARENT PICK-UP

All parents and visitors must report to the main office and may not go directly to classrooms to pick up your children. Also, there is a sign-out sheet in the office area to be completed when taking your children from school.
The District uses a key fob system to maintain security in each building. The doors to the building are locked at all times. Visitors to the school will be buzzed in by the front office as needed. As a reminder, students may not enter the building before 8:35 a.m. and those being picked up at the end of the day will be called down starting at 3:10 pm. For parent pick-up at 3:10, parents should come to the library outside doors. Students will be dismissed to parents in this location. This system augments the safety and security procedures in place for both students and staff.
PARENTAL INVOLVEMENT

COMMUNICATION

Positive school-home communication is an important and essential ingredient for an effective school.  Frequently telling you about the “good things” your children are involved in is an important key in positive communication.  Our communication program consists of the following:

· Classroom/Teacher web pages

· Parent Portal

· Classroom Newsletters
· Student Progress Reports

· Phone Calls

· Parent-Teacher-Student Conferences 
· Home Visits

· School district annual calendar for parents

· Sheveron Communicator
· Open House

· E-mail

· District website – www.vvsschools.org
· Seesaw communication (interactive learning and communication platform)

· Parent Square (new parent communication platform beginning with the 2023-24 school year)
When the school and home work closely together, the students benefit.  It is much better for us to over-communicate than to under-communicate.  We welcome your feedback!

PARENTAL GUIDANCE

You are your child’s first teacher.  Much of what your child learns will be based on your expectations, support and interest in school.  Here are a few ways you can support your child’s learning:
· Set aside a place and time for homework.

· Ask your child questions that are specific about school.  Rather than “What did you do in school today?”   Ask questions such as “What did you do in science class?” or “What did you read?”

· Be positive about learning new things.

· Have your child attend school unless ill.

· Provide a variety of reading material for your child.

· Get to know your child’s teacher.

· Help your child learn to work independently.

VISITING THE BUILDING

For safety, we limit parent and visitor access to the building. Please come to the main entrance door and hit the buzzer to interact with the secretary or clerk. Some parent meetings will be held in school and some will be held virtually. 
RELIGIOUS EDUCATION

Release time for religious education classes is provided on a weekly basis.   Parent/parish permission slips are required for student attendance.  Supervision for participating students is provided by the personnel conducting these programs.
SCHEDULE


8:00 AM
Office Opens


8:35 AM
Building Open for students


9:05 AM…………..
Instruction Begins


3:10 PM……………………………………………………………………Parent Pick-Up


3:25 PM
Bus Dismissal


3:35 PM
End-of-Day for faculty
SUPPLIES

Parents are required to provide their children with some supplies.  Classroom teachers will advise you as to what your child requires.  Grade level supply lists are available from your child’s teacher or from the Main Office.

WALKERS

All students who walk to school are encouraged to use the sidewalks where available and practice good safety habits. Students may not arrive at school prior to 8:35 a.m. Written permission from a parent is required stating a child can walk to and from school.


WEATHER EMERGENCY -- SCHOOL CLOSING
It may be necessary to close schools due to severe weather conditions. This decision is carefully made as early as possible in the morning. Information regarding closing is broadcast over the following television/radio stations. Please keep your TV/radio tuned in and refrain from calling the school for this information during these emergency times.

RADIO
WLZW

FM 98.7



WAER
FM 88 Syracuse

WODZ

FM 96.1



WRNY
AM 1350

WSKS

FM 97.9



WRFM
FM 93.5

WOUR

FM 96.9



WUTQ
AM 1550 Utica

WADR

AM 1480



WMCR
FM 106.3
WRCK


FM 107.3



WRBY

FM 102.5

WKLL


FM 94.9



WBGK

FM 99.7

WLFH


AM 1230



WBUG
AM 1570

WSKU

FM 105.5



WBUG
FM 101.1

WFRG


FM 104.3



WHEN
AM 620

WSYR


AM 570 Syr.


WMHT
FM 107.9

WYYY


FM 94



WBBS

FM 104.7

TELEVISION

WKTV


Channel 2

Utica

WSTM 

Channel 3

Syracuse

WTVH 

Channel 5

Syracuse

WSYR


Channel 9

Syracuse

YNN


Channel 10

Syracuse

In cases of early closing once school is in session, please make sure you have a plan arranged with your child/children as to what they should do or where they should go. 
Programming

· Assessment & Testing
· Reporting Student Progress

· VVS Middle Level Program

*Mission Statement

*Transitioning Schedule

· Teacher Qualifications

ASSESSMENT AND TESTING

Assessments are used to help the learning community measure student achievement.  In recent years, measuring academic growth and using the information as a tool to further learning has been accelerated.  We encourage parent awareness of the assessments your children are taking.  Assessments include teacher made exams, chapter tests, grade level common assessments and projects with a rubric scoring guide.  Each type of assessment helps to provide a picture of your child’s academic achievement. 

Generally speaking, there are six reasons why students are assessed:

1. To determine a child’s readiness to learn information

2. To determine what a child has learned about a body of information that has been taught

3. To determine what students know about a body of information as compared to other students

4. To determine how well students have been prepared in learning a body of information

5. To predict students’ learning curve in a body of information

6. To assess the development of students’ reading and writing processes including item knowledge processes and strategic operations for the purpose of instructional programming.
The following are NYS assessments you can expect your child to experience while attending our school:

	Title of Assessment
	Major area of assessment
	Grade level

	NYS Math Assessment
	Norm Referenced-Math
	3-6

	NYS ELA Assessment
	Norm Referenced-ELA
	3-6

	NYS Elementary Science Test
	Norm Referenced-Science
	5


Teachers use a variety of methods/assessments to determine how well your child is learning.  These assessments all help the teacher report back to you as to your child’s academic growth.  These assessments may include:

· Classroom Tests - Multiple choice, essay, extended response

· Running Records - A written summary of how your child reads a piece of writing

· Portfolio - A collection of your child’s work

· Rubric - An outline of what should be done to achieve a certain grade

 


· Homework - Assignment to be completed at home

· Projects - Culminating activities for units of study

· Conferences -Individual review of a student’s work to date

To ensure a successful testing experience for your child, we encourage you to help in the following ways:

1. Make sure your child gets plenty of sleep each night before a testing situation.

2. Discuss the importance of doing one’s best work on each test.

3. Try to reduce any anxiety your child may be feeling about tests.

REPORTING STUDENT PROGRESS-REPORT CARDS (Grades Pre K – 6)

Students attending school in New York State are required to demonstrate proficiency in meeting the New York State Standards in the areas of English language arts, mathematics, science, and social studies.  The New York State Learning Standards describe what your child should know and be able to do at each grade level. Our report cards outline your child’s progress in meeting the New York State and district curriculum standards and contain a tentative list of topics to be covered during each marking period.  For grades three through six, students additionally obtain grades in our Expressive Academic Classes/Special Area subjects (music, art, library, physical education).  

We have worked to develop report cards that are unique to the curriculum at each grade level while also having consistent grading scales and a similar format from year to year.  Please keep in mind that report cards are only one form of school/home communication about student progress.  Please make sure to review your child’s classwork, tests/quizzes, teacher correspondence, and student planner on a daily basis.  
Student Performance Levels


	Level 1, Not Meeting Learning 
Standards
	Level 2, Partially Meeting 
Learning 

Standards
	Level 3, Meeting Learning 
Standards
	Level 4, Meeting Learning 
Standards with Distinction

	Student performance does not demonstrate an understanding of the curriculum content expected at this grade level.
	Student performance demonstrates a partial understanding of the curriculum content expected at this grade level. 
	Student performance demonstrates an understanding of the curriculum content expected at this grade level.
	Student performance demonstrates a thorough understanding of the curriculum content expected at this grade level. 


For 2023-2024 a new report will be rolled out for students in grades 3-5 that is standards based. This is in line with report cards in grades Pre K – 2.

Welcome to the VVS Middle Level Program

Your child is in the “Middle Level” if he/she is in grades 5 – 8

What is the Middle Level Program?


Our program focuses on the needs of children in grades 5 through 8 and their unique academic and developmental needs. Due to these students’ special characteristics, our 5 – 8 teachers and administrators have come together as a team to develop and implement a program that meets their needs.

Is middle-level education something that only takes place in school buildings designated as middle schools?

No. Middle-level education is seen as a supportive but academically rigorous bridge between the elementary grades and high school and may take place in various school buildings as long as the program and its staff are involved and committed to a common goal, mission, and elements of the program.

Middle Level (grades 5 – 8) Mission Statement
The VVS Middle Level School Program provides the opportunity for our students to acquire the skills and experience to be successful and to develop a positive self-concept, a respect and appreciation of others, and the desire to continue learning.

It is the Mission of the Vernon-Verona-Sherrill School District to educate and prepare every child to be successful in life.
What does our program look like?

Seven elements have been established that best reflect our particular program.

Essential Elements of a Standards-Focused Middle Level Program:

· Element #1 – A philosophy and mission that reflects the intellectual and developmental needs and characteristics of adolescents.
· Element #2 – An educational program that is comprehensive, challenging, purposeful, integrated, and standards-based.
· Element #3 – An organization and structure that support both academic excellence and personal development.
· Element #4 – Classroom instruction appropriate to the needs and characteristics of young adolescents provided by skilled and knowledgeable teachers.
· Element #5 – Strong educational leadership and a building administration that encourages, facilitates and sustains involvement, participation, and partnership.
· Element #6 – A network of academic and personal support available for students
· Element #7 – Professional training and staff development that is ongoing, planned, purposeful, and collaborated
All students in grades 5 – 8 are challenged by a balanced and academically rigorous education that prepares them to succeed throughout their public school experience.

Twin purposes for a unique Middle Level Program: academic preparation and individualized self-development.

Subject-by-subject curriculum includes the facts students must know, the skills they must acquire, and the concepts they must understand.

Students and parents understand that teachers believe learning is a life-long process and believe in continually updating their skills.

TRANSITIONING SCHEDULE

Between January and May, meetings take place in the various buildings between Mrs. Carrie Hodkinson, the middle/high school principal, Ms. Lucianna Kapps - the middle school guidance counselor, and the 5th & 6th grade teachers, principal, social workers and staff. Sixth grade students and their teachers visit the middle school. Parent orientation occurs in late April or early May. 
Teacher Qualifications under No Child Left Behind

The Vernon-Verona-Sherrill Central School District is pleased to employ a team of talented and highly qualified teachers. All permanently employed teachers meet New York State Certification and Licensing Requirements. This enables each school within the district to provide an education that helps each child meet the rigorous educational standards and graduation requirements as defined by the New York State Education Department and the District. Under the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001, parents or guardians of students attending a school that receives Title I funds may inquire about the qualifications of the teacher(s) who work with their child. 

This information is available under the Freedom of Information Act. Information must be requested using the district application for public access to records. The application may be obtained from the District Records Access Officer between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m. on district business days. 

School-Parent Compact

J.D. George Elementary School

5647 Main Street, PO Box 108

Verona, NY  13478

When parents actively participate in their child's education, studies have shown that their children do better in school.  Neither parents nor schools alone can ensure the educational success of the child.  It takes working together to meet this common goal.  Toward that end, the faculty and staff of the J.D. George Elementary School and parents, working cooperatively to provide for the successful education of the children, agree:

	The School Agrees…
	The Parent/Guardian Agrees…

	· To convene an annual meeting for parents to inform them of the educational program within the school and their right to be involved.

· To offer a flexible number of meetings at various times.

· To actively involve parents in planning, reviewing and improving the educational programs and the district parental involvement policy.

· To provide parents with timely information about all programs.

· To provide individual student assessment results for each child and other pertinent individuals.

· To provide a high quality curriculum and instruction.

· To deal with communication issues between parents and teachers through:

· Parent/teacher conferences at least annually

· Reports to parents on progress at least quarterly

· Reasonable access to staff 

· Opportunities to volunteer/participate in your child's class

· To assure that parents may participate in professional development activities if the school determines that it is appropriate, i.e. literacy classes, workshops on reading strategies, etc.
	· To oversee my child's attendance at school and completion of homework on time.

· To balance my child's activities so he/she is reasonably rested and ready to learn at school.

· To send my child to school prepared for learning (i.e. with textbooks, library books, signed notes, homework, etc.)

· To work with my child on his/her schoolwork (i.e. to practice basic math facts, read with my child for 15 minutes each day, check assignment notebooks and proofread all written work for neatness and accuracy).

· To become involved in developing, implementing, evaluating and revising the school parent involvement policy.

· To demonstrate through words and actions proper respect for all school faculty, staff and facilities.

· To share responsibility for improved student achievement.

· To communicate with my child's teachers about his/her educational needs.

· To ask parents and parent groups to provide information to the school on what type of training or assistance they would like and/or need to help them be more effective in assisting my child in the educational process.


VERNON-VERONA-SHERRILL 

DISTRICT POLICIES

All District policies, including a list of policies that require annual notification, can be found at vvsschools.org/Page/3722 or vvsschools.org > For You > For Parents > Annual Notifications.
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Golden Rules





Be kind to yourself and others.





Let others work and learn.
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Grades 4-6


Students may wear cropped pants, capris, shorts to the knees, T-shirts, sleeveless T-shirts.





Grades Pre K-3


Students may wear appropriate warmer weather clothing. 
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Breakfast Menu


Breakfast is served every morning at a cost of $1.00 per child.
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LUNCH $2.00





Milk & Snack Prices


Milk


White milk		           .50		Chocolate/Strawberry Milk	 .50


(Skim, 2% or Whole)








Snacks


		


Fresh Fruit			.35		Juice			.35 	     Ice Cream		.25 - $1.00		Assorted Snacks 	.25 - $1.00	
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